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CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY
(And its Subsidiaries)

110 Watervliet Avenue, Albany, New York

MINUTES OF MAY 31, 2017 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
David M. Stackrow, Chairman



Georgeanna N. Nugent, Vice Chairwoman



Arthur F. Young, Jr., Treasurer



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Denise A. Figueroa



Norman L. Miller



Mark Schaeffer

MEMBERS EXCUSED
None
OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration



Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Jonathan E. Scherzer, Director of Marketing



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance




Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement

Sarah A. Matrose, Internal Auditor



Ross Farrell, Director of Planning



Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities




Eugene Goykhman, Transportation Supervisor, Albany Division



Thomas G. Guggisberg, Director of Information Technology




Joseph Landy, Superintendent, Albany Division




Nicholas Chenard, Assistant Superintendent, Albany Division




Bridget A. Beelen, Grants Manager




Jaime L. Watson, Communications Manager



Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant

Edward Rich, CDCAT

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:10 p.m., Chairman Stackrow called the meeting to order.

· Chairman Stackrow noted that a quorum was present.
AGENDA APPROVAL

 

· Mark Schaeffer requested one item under For the Good of the Order.
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana

Carried Unanimously

APPROVAL OF APRIL 26, 2017 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Mr. Young
Seconded – Ms. Figueroa
Carried Unanimously

RECOGNITION

· Chairman Stackrow presented a 25-year service award to Yevgeniy Goykhman, a Transportation Supervisor in the Albany Division.  The members offered their congratulations.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chair
· The Performance Oversight Committee met at noon on Wednesday, May 24, 2017 at 

110 Watervliet Avenue.  
Consent Agenda Items

· The Authority currently utilizes a sand and gravel separator at all three divisions to separate oil, sand and residue from water that collects in maintenance drains and is then discharged into the public water supply system, requiring cleaning twice per year to function properly.  After the issuance of a competitive invitation for bids for sand and gravel separator maintenance services, a single bid was received from Environmental and Fueling Systems, LLC of Troy, New York.  This work is specialized with a limited number of vendors performing these services, and Environmental and Fueling Systems has performed satisfactorily in the past.

· The Authority authorizes the award of a three-year contract with two optional one-year renewals for sand and gravel separator maintenance to Environmental and Fueling Systems, LLC of Troy, New York for an annual cost of $59,180 per year and an estimated five-year contract value of $295,900.
RESOLUTION NO. 32 - 2017

Awarding a Single-Bid Contract for Sand/Gravel Separator Maintenance
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Miller
Carried Unanimously

· The Authority has a contract to dust high areas of Rensselaer Rail Station and clean the windows twice a year. An Invitation For Bids was issued for the work, and the low bid was received by Tristate Facade Services.

· As allowable per State preferred source regulations, the New York State Industries for the Disabled (NYSID) subsequently provided a bid that is within 15% of the low bid price ($325). NYSID meets the qualifications and is also the incumbent contractor. They have performed this work satisfactorily for the past five years.

· The Authority authorizes the award of a three-year contract for window washing services at the Rensselaer Rail Station, with two optional one-year renewals, to Action Windows Cleaning Company, Inc. of Rensselaer, New York (a division of NYSID) for an annual amount of $15,935.  The estimated five-year contract value is $79,675.
RESOLUTION NO. 33 - 2017

Awarding a Preferred Source Contract for Window Washing Services at Rensselaer Rail Station

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana
In Favor – 6

Opposed – 1 (Mr. Young)

Abstentions 

Carried 

· The Authority maintains a contract to provide weekly pickup of trash and recyclables at all three divisions and the Rensselaer Rail Station.  As this contract is about to expire, an Invitation For Bids was issued for these services.  The lowest responsible bid was received from County Waste & Recycling of Clifton Park, New York. 

· The Authority authorizes the award of a three-year contract, with two optional one-year renewals, for trash removal and recycling to County Waste & Recycling of Clifton Park, New York with an annual amount not to exceed $117,207.  The estimated five-year contract value is $586,035.
RESOLUTION NO. 34 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Trash Removal and Recycling Services

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa
In Favor – 6

Opposed – 0

Abstentions – 1 (Ms. Nugent)

Carried 

· The Authority currently uses a system of fixed surveillance cameras to enhance safety and security on its fixed-route buses.  The equipment on a portion of the bus fleet will no longer be supported and requires an upgrade to the Network Video Recorders (NVR) to update camera technology.  
· The current fixed camera system was originally provided by March Networks. Due to the specialized nature of the equipment and the particular needs of the Authority, it has been determined to be in the best interest of the Authority to have the upgrade work performed by March Networks of Ottawa, Canada.  The price proposed has been determined to be fair and reasonable.  
· The Authority authorizes the award of a sole-source fixed camera upgrade to March Networks of Ottawa, Canada for an amount not to exceed $468,485. 

RESOLUTION NO. 35 - 2017

Awarding a Sole Source Contract for Fixed-Route Camera System Upgrades

Motion – Mr. Miller

Seconded – Ms. Nugent

Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Young stated that as a sole source agreement, management made every effort to ensure competition and to ensure the adequacy of proposals. 

· In December 2014, the Board awarded a five-year contract for the purchase of articulated buses to New Flyer of America, LLC.  Staff is recommending the purchase of two additional vehicles for fixed-route service operations from this contract. This will bring the articulated bus fleet to a total of ten.

· The vehicle model is an articulated New Flyer Xcelsior heavy duty transit bus. It is 60’ long, however, it maintains a comparable turning radius of a 40’ bus. It has three doors, and due to its high passenger capacity, it will help alleviate routes with overcrowding issues.

· These buses will replace an equal number of vehicles currently used to run the fixed route service that have reached the end of their useful life (it is part of the fleet replacement plan). Delivery is anticipated for Spring 2018.

· The Authority authorizes the purchase of two articulated buses pursuant to the contract with
New Flyer in the amount of $1,604,544.

RESOLUTION NO. 36 - 2017

Authorizing the Purchase of Two Articulated Buses
Motion – Mr. Young
Seconded – Ms. Figueroa
Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Bixby noted that the bus fleet is not being reduced; the higher-capacity articulated buses will alleviate crowding and offer an improved customer experience.

· The Authority has previously authorized the award of a competitively-procured contract for the rehabilitation of the parking garage surface deck at Rensselaer Rail Station (RRS).   A recent inspection of the parking garage has identified several structural issues requiring immediate remediation prior to the surface deck repairs.  Due to the time-sensitive nature of the necessary repairs, the Authority (after notification to the Board Chairman) awarded this work to BCI Construction of Albany, New York, the firm that completed most of the corbel repairs to the RRS parking garage in 2015.  The Authority now intends to provide retroactive contract approval for the emergency repairs at an estimated cost of $260,000, which staff has deemed to be fair and reasonable. 

· The Authority authorizes a retroactive emergency repairs contract to BCI Construction for an amount not to exceed $260,000.
RESOLUTION NO. 37 - 2017

Authorizing a Retroactive Contract Approval for Emergency Repairs to the RRS Parking Garage

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

In Favor – 6

Opposed – 0

Abstentions – 1 (Ms. Nugent)

Carried 

· The Rensselaer Rail Station began operations in 2002.  To serve the customers at the station, a newsstand concession was established.  The lease is now about to expire.  A new Request for Proposals was issued for the services, and evaluation criteria were based upon cost effectiveness, experience, qualifications and DBE/MWBE participation. Three proposals were received.

· After review of the proposals by an evaluation committee, it was decided that the incumbent (Friar Tuck) provided the best option.  The minimum guaranteed rent is $42,000.  It has the possibility of additional revenue if certain sales goals are met each year. 
· The Authority authorizes the award of a revenue contract for operation of the newsstand concession at the Rensselaer Rail Station to Hamilton News Company, Inc. of Glenmont, New York with minimum guaranteed rent of $42,000 per year.  The term will be for five years, with five optional one-year renewals.

RESOLUTION NO. 38 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Newsstand Concession at the Rensselaer Rail Station
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

· The Rensselaer Rail Station began operations in 2002.  To serve the customers at the station, a food concession was established.  The lease is now about to expire.  A new Request for Proposals was issued for the services, and evaluation criteria were based upon cost effectiveness, experience, qualifications and DBE/MWBE participation. Two proposals were received.

· After review of the proposals by an evaluation committee, it was decided that the incumbent (The Coffee Beanery) provided the best option.  The minimum guaranteed rent is $80,000.  It has the possibility of additional revenue if certain sales goals are met each year.

· The Authority authorizes the award of a revenue contract for operation of the food concession at the Rensselaer Rail Station to LKPK Rail, Ltd. of Albany, NY with minimum guaranteed rent of $80,000 per year.  The term will be for five years, with five optional one-year renewals.

RESOLUTION NO. 39 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for a Food Concession at the Rensselaer Rail Station

Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Mr. Spairana
Carried Unanimously

· The Authority’s insurance broker is responsible for obtaining commercial insurance and providing employee benefit services. In addition, the broker assists in managing flexible benefit spending accounts (health and dependent care) for employees opting to participate in such programs.  

· The current contract with Rose & Kiernan expires in May 2017.  A Request for Proposals was issued in February for these services.  Four firms provided proposals, and three were interviewed by an evaluation committee.  After evaluating the firms based on price, approach, and MWBE participation, the Committee recommends awarding a three-year contract, with two one-year renewals to the incumbent, Rose & Kiernan. The Authority has been very satisfied with the level of customer service and attention to detail that they have provided.

· The Authority authorizes a three-year contract, with two optional one-year renewals, for an estimated amount of $21,000 per year to Rose & Kiernan of East Greenbush, New York.

RESOLUTION NO. 40 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Insurance Brokerage Services and Employee Benefit Administration
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa
Carried Unanimously

· Mr. Young stated that Rose & Kiernan is an outstanding company, and they have saved the Authority a great deal of money over the years by providing good contacts with fair pricing for the contract awards. 
· New York State Department of Transportation requires a Board resolution to accept State funding prior to being reimbursed for expenses incurred as part of an agreement. 

· The Authority was allocated $740,135 in supplemental transit capital funds and $3,641,015 in accelerated transit capital funds. These funds were budgeted in the capital program and will partially support the purchase and lease of 40’ buses and the purchase of articulated buses to be delivered May 2017 through May 2018.

· The Authority authorizes the acceptance of $4,381,150 in State capital funding.
RESOLUTION NO. 41 - 2017

Authorizing the Acceptance of Capital State Funding
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa
Carried Unanimously

Audit Committee Items

· Sarah Matrose, the Internal Auditor provided the Committee with her monthly activity report. Work in progress included the completion of the Accounts Receivables audit. Comments are due from management, and the final report will be provided to the Committee in June. There were no material findings. The drug and alcohol review is also in progress. Mr. Young requested a written report for future meetings. The Committee accepted the report.

· Donna Gonser and Seth Hennard from Lumsden & McCormick, the Authority’s external auditors, presented the draft FY2017 year-end audit and provided the Authority with a clean opinion.  Topics of the presentation included the process and various audit reports that were used, the change in accounting principle: GASB 68, observations and recommendations, and the balance sheet. 

· The Authority hereby approves the Financial and Compliance Report prepared by Lumsden & McCormick, LLP dated March 31, 2017.

RESOLUTION NO. 42 - 2017

Approving the Financial and Compliance Report for FY2017
Motion – Mr. Young

Seconded – Ms. Figueroa

Carried Unanimously

Investment Committee Items

· The Investment Committee met on May 24, 2017.  The members discussed the status of investments.    

· The monthly investment report provided by Hugh Johnson Advisors was received and reviewed by the Committee.

Administrative Discussion Items

· The Committee received the annual report on Workplace Safety.  The Authority has just completed its ninth full year of its comprehensive program to improve workplace safety, and a summary of accident injury and workers’ compensation claim trends were presented. 

· The Authority started its Comprehensive Workplace Safety Program in January 2008, and for fiscal years 2009 through 2017, the average number of injuries per year was 76, including 20 severe cases.  There has been a significant decrease in both injuries and severe injury cases since program inception, and this has continued over time.
· The Authority has also enjoyed a positive financial benefit from the program as workers’ compensation claim costs have decreased 14% since program inception.

· The Committee reviewed the quarterly report of the risk management and workers’ compensation self-insurance accounts and found them to be adequate at this time.

· The Monthly Management Report was reviewed in Committee.  Mortgage recording tax is under budget by 28% for the month, and customer fares is under budget by 7%. Wages were under budget by 7%, and purchased transportation is over budget by 29% due to the transition to new vendors. Liability/claims was over budget by 9%.  Revenue was 4.8% over budget for the month, and expenses were 5.3% under budget.  The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time.
· The Monthly Non-Financial Report was reviewed in Committee.  Total ridership was down 2% for the month and STAR ridership was down 4% for the month. On time performance was 71% and there was one PMI not on time. Missed trips were at 25 this month. MDBSI was at 33,597.  
Scheduled work was at 82%. There were 8 preventable and 23 non-preventable accidents, and 91% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. Website page views were at 960,163.

Executive Session

· Amanda Avery gave a litigation report, and Rick Vines gave a security report. No actions were taken.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for noon on Wednesday, June 21, 2017 at   110 Watervliet Avenue.

GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Chair
· The Governance Committee met at 11:30 am on Thursday, May 25, 2017 at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

· Mr. Basile provided a detailed report on his work plan for 2016-2017 and the progress that has been made.  
· There has been a good deal accomplished throughout the year as has been reported in previous Committee meetings and through monthly CEO reports. 
· Successes and accomplishments include the Navigator program, CDPHPCycle! bike share program, the new CAD/AVL system, more Universal Access partners, work on Taxi Oversight responsibilities and continued development of the Route Network.
· Nick Antenucci provided an update on advocacy matters. He advised that there are three weeks remaining in this session, and all indications are the members will be finished by June 30.  

· The team at Jackson Lewis continues to position the Authority as a leader in the industry and a worthy recipient of state funds. We are focused on projects in development that might be good funding matches. This work will continue through the summer. 

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for 11:30 am on Thursday, June 22, 2017 at   110 Watervliet Avenue.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE
Report from Norman L. Miller, Chair
· Ross Farrell presented the annual Route Performance Report for Fiscal Year 2017.  The report includes information about the performance of the route network, including ridership, hours, and productivity measurements.  

· The information guides planning activities for the next 12 to 18 months and helps to allocate resources.

· The report shows a leveling of ridership after six years of growth; even so, most of the routes continue to perform above productivity thresholds. 

· Fiscal Year 2018 recommendations include initiation of new Downtowner Services in the major cities for entertainment and recreational travel on nights and weekends and service expansion for the Cohoes School District.

· Mr. Farrell also updated the Committee on infrastructure projects. This work is focused on new pedestrian infrastructure (crosswalks and new sidewalks), and roadway and intersection design to improve bus operations.

· Construction has begun on station locations along the BRT River Corridor. Construction at the Lark & Washington intersection in Albany will also begin, with a fall completion date.
· Thomas Guggisberg provided an update on the CAD/AVL project and the Navigator fare collection system. Both are major projects and are progressing according to schedule. 

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for noon on Thursday, June 22, 2017 at          110 Watervliet Avenue.

· Mr. Schaeffer discussed his Good of the Order item at this point.  He advised that John Boyd Thacher State Park just opened a Visitors Center, and he suggested providing some type of weekend service to the park from perhaps May through October.  Mr. Basile said he will make arrangements for this service, which will probably start next year.
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided his report for May 2017, which included a summary of Key Performance Indicators for April 2017.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

· Mr. Stackrow commented on the annual report on workplace safety that the Committee received in the Performance Oversight Committee meeting.    He stated that the most important part of the discussion for him was that through active management, the Authority has been able to keep the cost of the workers’ compensation claims down by making the workplace a safe environment and changing the culture and attitudes of employees about the importance of workplace safety.
FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· None
ANNOUNCEMENTS

· None.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

· A motion was made by Mr. Miller and seconded by Ms. Nugent to go into executive session to receive an update on security matters.
· A motion was made to come out of executive session.  No action was taken during the executive session.  
UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Mr. Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:


June 28, 2017


July 26, 2017


September 27, 2017

ADJOURNMENT – 01:35 PM

Motion – Mr. Miller
Seconded – Ms. Figueroa
Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
Dated:  May 31, 2017
